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ABSTRACT 

The Quality of Life (QoL) represents a dimension of 
the overall status and of the wellbeing that might be 
influenced by various factors. Mothers’ emotional and 
behavioral reactions, when having a child with diag- 
nosis of mental disorder, are different depending on 
the emotional distress and cognitive coping strategies 
used. The aim of this study was to assess the cognitive 
coping strategies, emotional distress and the relation- 
ship between them and the quality of life in mothers 
of children with Autism Spectrum Disorder (ASD) 
compared to mothers of children with Attention Defi- 
cit Hyperactive Disorder (ADHD). Data were collected 
from 114 mothers of children with diagnosis of ASD 
or ADHD. Different psychological measurements have 
been used in order to assess the quality of life (Family 
Quality of Life Survey) cognitive coping strategies 
(Cognitive-Emotional Regulation Questionnaire) and 
emotional distress (Profile of Affective Distress) of the 
parents. For QOL and emotional distress, we didn’t 
find significant differences between the two groups. 
The coping strategies of the mothers of children with 
ASD that significantly correlated with the overall as- 
sessment of the family quality were: positive refocus- 
ing, positive reevaluation and catastrophizing. The 
results suggest that the use of adaptive coping strate- 
gies correlates with a higher family quality of life, 
while for the maladaptive ones, the relationship is re- 
versed. 
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1. INTRODUCTION 

Due to their prevalence explosion and major implications 
at the individual, family and social levels [1,2], autistic 
spectrum disorders (ASD) and attention deficit hyperac- 
tivity disorder (ADHD) are among the most studied neuro- 
developmental disorders [3,4]. ASD and ADHD are both 
chronic mental disorder with early onset in childhood, 
but they are clinical entities with different evolution and 
intervention possibilities. The recovery process requires 
significant human and material resources for both disor- 
ders. Quality of life (QOL) is a philosophically derived 
concept. In recent years, QOL is increasingly cited in me- 
dicine, as diagnosis or treatment gold standard [5]. There- 
fore, the concept was also adopted in pediatric psychiatry 
and it is used in both individualized clinical assessment 
and monitoring the effectiveness of various psychologi- 
cal or pharmacological interventions. QOL can be con- 
ceptualized based on the following principles: is multi- 
dimensional, being influenced by personal and environ- 
mental factors and the interaction between them; has the 
same basic components for all individuals; is both sub- 
jective and objective and is improved by self-determina- 
tion, resources, purpose in life and sense of belonging 
[6,7]. Parents’ adjustment to child diagnosis of ASD can 
be quantified by the accurate assessment and identifica- 
tion of the factors described above. Thus, interventions 
addressed to parents should focus primarily on the qual- 
ity of life improvement [5]. 

The impact of raising a child with ASD on parents or 
main caregivers’ quality of life is not yet fully under- 
stood. Most studies described various aspects of parents 
and caregivers’ quality of life compared to the general 
population. The factors identified as influencing the qua- *Corresponding author. 
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lity of life are linked to child’s pathology, parents’ psy- 
chological characteristics and social environment [8-10]. 
Quality of life was not significantly associated with the 
diagnosis of ASD or child intellectual abilities, but was 
significantly influenced by his internalizing/externalizing 
problems, stereotyped behaviors, social skills or adaptive 
behavior [8]. A lower quality of life was associated with 
the child’s functioning impairment, the social support re- 
ceived and the use of non-adaptive coping mechanisms 
[9] or dysfunctional parenting styles [10]. Parents of chil- 
dren with ASD reported more family problems and are at 
a higher risk for developing physical or psychological 
problems [11]. Parental stress may have a negative im- 
pact on the effectiveness of different educational inter- 
ventions at cognitive and behavioral level [12-14]. How- 
ever, the results of the studies regarding the topic of qua- 
lity of life of families with ASD children are rather in- 
conclusive and further investigations are needed. In gen- 
eral, studies were conducted on small samples and used 
different instruments for quality of life assessment, which 
makes it difficult to replicate the procedure on other 
groups of interest. Another possible confusing aspect is 
the combination between different levels of analyses, 
such as: individual, familial or environmental factors. 
One factor that can significantly influence the quality of 
life is the distress perceived by the parents. On the other 
way, the perceived distress is determined by theirs cogni- 
tive coping strategies. 

Garnefski et al. (2001) introduced the concept of cog- 
nitive emotion regulation which refers to the assumption 
that thinking and acting are different processes and cog- 
nitive strategies which are separate from behavioral stra- 
tegies [15]. For ASD, there are only a few studies on 
cognitive coping strategies used by parents, despite the 
evidences regarding the direct connection between them 
and the caregiver adjustment to the chronic diagnosis 
situation [16,17]. Parents of children with ASD use both 
adaptative and maladaptative strategies [18]. The mal- 
adaptive strategies include self-blaming, escape/avoid- 
ance, withdrawal, and helplessness. In studies, they cor- 
relate with low positive emotions [19-21]. Among the 
adaptive strategies, which predict high levels of positive 
emotions are: problem focused, social support, positive 
reframing, emotional regulation, compromised coping. 
However, so far there is little data on quality of life and 
cognitive coping strategies to support their coherent in- 
clusion in effective intervention programs [22,23]. 

A relatively large number of studies assessed the qual- 
ity of life of children with ADHD and their parents. The 
results of these studies showed significant differences 
compared with the general population [24,25]. In a pre- 
viously published study, we used The Family Quality of 
Life Survey (FQoL) to assess the family quality of life 
between two groups, families of children with ASD ver- 

sus those of children with ADHD. We found no statisti- 
cally significant differences between the two groups for 
the nine areas of FQoL (health, financial well-being, 
family relationships, support from others, support from 
services, values influence, career, leisure and recreational 
activities, community), the overall assessment of the 
family quality of life and overall satisfaction with the fam- 
ily quality of life [26]. Our results were consistent with 
those of The International Family Quality of Life Project. 
This study was conducted in 8 countries (Australia, Bel- 
gium, Canada, Israel, Japan, Nigeria, Slovenia and USA) 
and included families with at least one member with in- 
tellectual disabilities [27,28]. 

The aim of this study was to assess the cognitive cop- 
ing strategies, emotional distress and the relationship be- 
tween them and the quality of life in mothers of children 
with ASD compared with mothers of children with AD- 
HD. We focused on mothers because they are primarily 
involved in child daily care and the therapeutic process. 
From our knowledge, no study addressed so far, com- 
paratively, for ASD and ADHD, the parents’ quality of 
life and its relationship with their emotional distress or 
cognitive coping strategies. 

2. METHOD 

2.1. Sample 

The data were collected from 114 mothers of children 
diagnosed according to DSM IV-TR international crite- 
ria with either ASD or ADHD. General information and 
questionnaires were filled in by mothers. Children in- 
cluded in the study were patients at Child and Adolescent 
Psychiatry Clinic from ClujNapoca, Romania or followed 
a therapy program in various specialized centers in the 
country. Children diagnosed and treated in this clinic 
come from all parts of the region and are diverse in terms 
of socioeconomic status. Inclusion criteria were: mother 
of children aged 2 to 14 years, with a diagnosis of ASD 
or ADHD, according to DSM IV-TR criteria; the mo- 
ther’s consent to participate in the study after they have 
been explained and they understood the clinical protocol. 
Exclusion criteria were: mother of children with a known 
serious medical condition, injury or major stressor in the 
last 6 months, children in foster care. 

2.2. Instruments 

The Family Quality of Life Survey (FQoL) was used to 
assess the family quality of life. FQoL is an instrument 
designed to assess the quality of life of the families that 
includes one or more members with intellectual or de- 
velopmental disability. The instrument was used in an in- 
ternational study on family quality of life and the results 
can be compared with those obtained in the other eight 

Copyright © 2013 SciRes.                                                                       OPEN ACCESS 



E. Predescu, R. Şipoş / Open Journal of Psychiatry 3 (2013) 11-17 13

countries that participated in the study [28]. 
Cognitive-Emotional Regulation Questionnaire (CERQ) 

was used to assess cognitive coping strategies. CERQ is 
a multidimensional questionnaire, designed to identify 
cognitive coping strategies that a person uses when ex- 
periencing negative events or situations. It has 36 items 
and assesses nine cognitive coping strategies: 1) Self- 
blame: thoughts of putting the blame for what you have 
experienced on yourself; 2) Other-blame: thoughts of put- 
ting the blame for what you have experienced on the en- 
vironment or another person; 3) Rumination: thinking 
about the feelings and thoughts associated with the nega- 
tive event; 4) Catastrophizing: thoughts of explicitly em- 
phasizing the terror of what you have experienced; 5) Put- 
ting into perspective: thoughts of brushing aside the seri- 
ousness of the event/emphasizing the relativity when com- 
paring it to other events; 6) Positive refocusing: thinking 
about joyful and pleasant issues instead of thinking about 
the actual event; 7) Positive reappraisal: thoughts of cre- 
ating a positive meaning to the event in terms of personal 
growth; 8) Acceptance: thoughts of accepting what you 
have experienced and resigning yourself to what has hap- 
pened; 9) Refocus on planning: to thinking about what 
steps to take and how to handle the negative event [15,29]. 

Profile of Affective Distress (PAD) was used to assess 
emotions. It has 39 items and assesses the subjective di- 
mension of negative emotions (functional and dysfunc- 
tional) [30]. 

The demographic data were obtained through a ques- 
tionnaire containing questions about the patient (age, sex, 
age at diagnosis, psychotherapy or medication interven- 
tions) and his family (mother and father’s age, marital 
status, education level, occupation). 

2.3. Design 

The study is cross-sectional and was carried out between 
January 2011 and November 2011. Parents and children, 
who agreed to participate in the study, received addi- 
tional information and signed the informed consent. For 
all the children included in the study we required and 
obtained the consent to use medical data, ensuring the 
privacy and subject’s identity protection. Psychiatric and 
somatic assessments were performed to establish the sub- 
jects’ eligibility and to review the diagnosis according to 
DSM IV-TR criteria. After the clinical interview, each 
parent filled in the questionnaires CERQ, PAD and FQoL. 
Data were supplemented with information from the pa- 
tients’ charts and other medical documents. The question- 
naires were filled in by the mothers for all children in- 
cluded in the study. 

2.4. Data Analysis 

Data were collected into a SPSS database (version 17). 

Univariate statistical analysis was used to describe the 
studied population and the FQoL data. Bivariate statisti- 
cal analysis (Pearson correlation, t test for independent 
samples) was used to identify significant associations be- 
tween groups. The statistically significant differences 
between the correlation coefficients, obtained for the two 
groups at CERQ, were tested using t-test, for the interac- 
tion effect between each coping strategy and group, on 
the overall assessment of the family quality of life. 

2.5. Ethical Aspects 

The study was carried according to the law concerning 
the conduct of clinical trials, including abidance by inter- 
national ethical standards foreseen in the Helsinki Dec- 
laration of Human Rights, updated. We obtained the ap- 
proval of the Local Ethics Committee to conduct the 
study. Parents and children who agreed to participate in 
the study signed the informed consent. 

3. RESULTS 

Data on child characteristics (age, gender, age at diagno- 
sis, psychotherapy or medication interventions) and fam- 
ily (mother and father’s age, marital status, education 
level, occupation) were collected from 65 mothers in the 
ASD group and 49 mothers in the ADHD group (Table 
1). Most of the children included in the study were boys. 
The mean age for ASD group was 6.46 years, respec- 
tively 7.61 years for ADHD group. Most children re- 
ceived psychological or pharmacological therapy. The  
 
Table 1. Samples demographic description. 

 ASD N = 65 ADHD N = 49

Child characteristics 

Age Mean (SD) 6.46 (2.17) 7.61(3.13) 

Gender (% male) 58.3% 41.7% 

Age at diagnosis Mean (SD) 3.29 (1.08) 6.21 (3.12) 

Psychotherapy N (%) 60 (92.3%) 24 (48.97%) 

Pharmacological therapy N (%) 43 (66.2%) 27 (55.1%) 

Family characteristics 

Mothers age Mean (SD) 33.21 (5.58) 35.46 (6.37) 

Fathers age Mean (SD) 36.79 (5.54) 37.78 (6.50) 

Marital status N married (%) 55 (84.6%) 40 (81.6%) 

Level of education  N (%) N (%) 

Less than 12th grade 4 (6.2%) 8 (16.3%) 

Bachelor’s degree 37 (56.9%) 28 (57.1%) 

Graduate degree 24 (36.9%) 13 (26.6%) 

Employment status   

N employed (%) 58 (89.2%) 38 (77.6%) 
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mothers mean age was 33.21 years for ASD group and 
35.46 years for ADHD group. Fathers’ age was higher, 
with a mean age of 36.79 years for ASD group and 37.78 
years for ADHD group. In both groups most mothers 
were married, with secondary education and employed. 
For the overall assessment of family quality of life, the 
mean values were 2.89 for the ASD group and 2.61 for 
the ADHD group. 

For the overall satisfaction with the family quality of 
life, the mean was 3.57 for both groups (Table 2). Statis- 
tical analysis comparing the results obtained on the nine 
areas of family quality of life assessed by FQoL, be- 
tween the families of children with ASD and ADHD, 
showed lack of statistically significance. In the next step 
we decided to analyze the cognitive coping strategies in 
relation to the overall assessment of the family quality of 
life (Table 3). For ASD group, the significant correlates 
of the overall assessment of the family quality of life 
were: CERQ positive refocusing (r = 0.30, p < 0.05), 
positive reappraisal CERQ (r = 0.26, p < 0.05), respec- 
tively CERQ catastrophizing (r = −0.26, p <0.05), all 
values being moderate. CERQ rumination showed a mo- 
derate value (r = −0.24), but with no statistically signifi- 
 
Table 2. Mean and standard deviation of the overall dimen- 
sions of the family quality of life (FQoL) in ASD and ADHD 
groups. 

Dimension Group Mean Standard Deviation 

Overall Assessment  
of Family Quality  
of Life 

ASD 
ADHD 

2.89 
2.61 
2.77 

0.77 
0.73 
0.76 

Overall Satisfaction  
with the Family  
Quality of Life 

ASD 
ADHD 

3.57 
3.57 
3.57 

0.68 
0.61 
0.65 

 
Table 3. Mothers coping strategies correlation with the overall 
assessment of the family quality of life. 

 
Overall Assessment of  
Family Quality of Life 

Coping Strategies  ASD ADHD 

CERQ self-blame −0.18 0.08 

CERQ acceptance 0.04 −0.08 

CERQ rumination −0.24 −0.05 

CERQ positive refocusing  0.30* 0.24 

CERQ refocus on planning  0.04 0.07 

CERQ positive reappraisal  0.26* 0.20 

CERQ putting into perspective  0.10 0.18 

CERQ catastrophizing −0.26* −0.13 

CERQ blame others  0.02 −0.37** 

*significant correlation at p < 0.05; **significant correlation at p < 0.01. 

cance for the analyzed sample (N = 65). For the ADHD 
group, the significant correlate was just the strategy 
CERQ blame others (r = −0.37, p < 0.01), correlation of 
medium intensity. Following these results, we examine 
whether there are statistically significant differences be- 
tween the correlation coefficients obtained for the two 
groups. The results showed a lack of statistically signifi- 
cant differences for the following strategies: CERQ self- 
blame (t = 1.47, p > 0.05), CERQ acceptance (t = −0.65, 
p > 0.05), CERQ rumination (t = 0.85, p > 0.05), CERQ 
positive refocusing (t = −0.41, p > 0.05), CERQ refocus 
on planning (t = 0.10, p > 0.05), CERQ positive reap- 
praisal (t = 0.47, p > 0.05), CERQ putting into perspec- 
tive (t = 0.29, p > 0.05), respectively CERQ catastro- 
phizing (t = 0.54, p > 0.05). CERQ blame others (t = 
−2.13, p = 0.03) was the only coping strategy, whose 
relationship with the overall assessment of the family 
quality of life was moderated by the diagnostic category. 
The same type of analysis was performed for the emo- 
tional distress and its components (negative dysfunctional 
emotions, worry/anxiety dysfunctional emotions and sad- 
ness/depression dysfunctional emotions) assessed by PAD 
(Table 4). 

For the ASD group, the significant correlates of the 
overall assessment of the family quality of life were: the 
emotional distress total score (r = −0.33, p < 0.01), nega- 
tive dysfunctional emotions total score (r = −0.29, p < 
0.05) and sadness/depression dysfunctional emotions 
score (r = −0.32, p < 0.01). For the ADHD group, signifi- 
cant correlations were obtained for the emotional distress 
total score (r = −0.35, p < 0.05) and sadness/ depression 
dysfunctional emotions score (r = −0.37, p < 0.01). When 
analyzing the overall assessment of the family quality of 
life correlations with the parents emotional distress dif- 
ferences between the two groups, we found no signifi- 
cant differences for: emotional distress total score (t = 
0.44, p > 0.05), negative dysfunctional emotions score (t 
= 0.78, p > 0.05), worry/anxiety dysfunctional emotions 
score (t = 1.05, p > 0.05) and sadness/depression dys- 
functional emotions score (t = 0.39, p > 0.05). 
 
Table 4. Mothers emotional distress correlation with the over- 
all assessment of the family quality of life. 

 
Overall Assessment of  
Family Quality of Life 

Emotional Distress  ASD ADHD 

Emotional distress total score −0.33** −0.35* 

Negative dysfunctional emotions  
total score 

−0.29* −0.27 

Worry/anxiety dysfunctional  
emotions score  

−0.22 −0.14 

Sadness/depression dysfunctional  
emotions score  

−0.32** −0.37** 

*significant correlation at p < 0.05; **significant correlation at p < 0.01. 

Copyright © 2013 SciRes.                                                                       OPEN ACCESS 



E. Predescu, R. Şipoş / Open Journal of Psychiatry 3 (2013) 11-17 15

4. DISCUSSION 

4.1. Main Findings 

There is clear evidence regarding the quality of life im- 
pairment in parents who have a child with ASD or 
ADHD. The available data suggest a higher level of fam- 
ily stress for parents of children with ASD or ADHD [8- 
10,16,22,24], compared with nonclinical population. How- 
ever, there are very few studies that compared the quality 
of life of parents who have a child with ASD to that of 
parents who have a child with another type of pathology 
(somatic or psychiatric) [11,31]. In a previously pub- 
lished study, we found no statistically significant differ- 
ences between the two groups for the FQoL dimensions: 
health, financial well-being, family relationships, support 
from others, support from services, values influence, ca- 
reer, leisure and recreational activities, community. The 
only dimension of the FQoL that showed a difference 
very close to statistical significance was family satisfac- 
tion; families of children with ADHD reported lower lev- 
els of satisfaction on family relationships [26]. 

In our study, parents’ cognitive coping strategies, mea- 
sured by CERQ were tested in relation to the overall as- 
sessment of family quality of life, separately for ASD 
and ADHD groups. For the ASD group, the overall as- 
sessment of family quality of life correlated positively 
with positive refocusing and positive reappraisal strate- 
gies and negatively with catastrophising strategy. At a 
sample N = 70, the rumination strategy correlation coef- 
ficient would have become statistically significant, at p < 
0.05. For the ADHD group, the only strategy that corre- 
lated negatively with the overall assessment of family 
quality of life was the blame others strategy. The results 
are consistent with other studies, suggesting that the use 
of adaptive coping strategies correlate with a higher fam- 
ily quality of life, while for the maladaptive ones, the 
relationship is reversed. Stuart and McGrew (2009) re- 
ported a protective effect for social support and a nega- 
tive one for the maladaptive coping strategies on the dif- 
ficulty experienced by parents of children with autism 
[21]. Similar results were described by Altiere and von 
Kluge (2009). They found a greater use of adaptive cop- 
ing mechanisms and social support for parents of chil- 
dren with autism with good family relationships, than for 
those with family problems or separated [18]. However, 
these studies focused on coping in general, including in 
terms of behavior and were not limited exclusively to 
cognitive coping. Veek et al. (2009) evaluated particu- 
larly the cognitive coping strategies, in a study on chil- 
dren with Down syndrome. Acceptance, positive reap- 
praisal and catastrophizing strategies were predictors of 
parental stress, while blame others strategy was not em- 
phasized as influencing the parental stress [32]. In our 
study, the only coping strategy whose relationship with 

the overall assessment of the family quality of life was 
moderated by diagnostic category, was blame others. The 
correlation was significantly higher for the ADHD group, 
a negative relationship, meaning that less usage of blame 
others coping strategy associates with higher perceived 
quality of life. 

Parents of children with ASD have often depression or 
anxiety symptoms of subclinical or clinical intensity [20, 
23]. Our results are consistent with the literature and 
highlight the relationship between quality of life and glo- 
bal distress. The overall assessment of family quality of 
life correlated with emotional distress, negative dysfunc- 
tional emotions and sadness/depression dysfunctional emo- 
tions, but, surprisingly, did not correlated with worry/an- 
xiety dysfunctional emotions. In 2008, Smith et al. found 
that more than one-third of the mothers of children and 
adolescents with autism had depression symptoms higher 
than the clinical cut-off [33]. In 2005, Hastings et al. re- 
ported that most studies consider the child with autism a 
source of stress affecting the other family members’ well- 
being. This view describes only unidirectional the rela- 
tionship between children with ASD and family members. 
This relationship can be also bidirectional, meaning that 
family members may also influence the children with 
ASD [23]. In our study, the diagnosis category did not 
moderate the intensity and/or the relationship between 
parents’ emotional distress and the overall assessment of 
the family quality of life. The assessment pressure felt by 
the mothers may explain these results. ASD and ADHD 
are chronic psychiatric conditions affecting pervasive all 
areas of functioning and require multimodal interven- 
tions. The parents, mostly the mothers, are involved in 
child care routine, but also in the long term forms of the- 
rapy and education. In these circumstances, the parents 
related factors influencing the quality of life are of spe- 
cial importance (the emotional distress and coping stra- 
tegies used). 

In ASD and ADHD, the scientifically validated psy- 
chological interventions address both children and care- 
givers, and consist of cognitive behavioral approaches. 
Emotional distress and its relationship with the cognitive 
coping strategies play a decisive role in emotional regu- 
lation and type of adjustment to negative life events. 
Therefore, correct identification of specific cognitive co- 
ping strategies and their relationship with quality of life 
(that became the main therapeutic outcome) are essential 
for therapy efficiency. 

4.2. Study Limits 

The study is cross-sectional and the correlation nature of 
the results does not allow a causal relationship deduction. 
An important limit is represented by the relatively small 
size of the clinical sample. The psychometric instruments 

Copyright © 2013 SciRes.                                                                       OPEN ACCESS 



E. Predescu, R. Şipoş / Open Journal of Psychiatry 3 (2013) 11-17 16 

were filled in by mothers and reflect their perception on 
the family quality of life, at the time the assessment was 
made. In this circumstance, the reporting accuracy might 
be affected and can lead to data bias. 

5. CONCLUSION/RECOMMENDATIONS 

The overall assessment of family quality of life corre- 
lated with the negative dysfunctional emotions and sad- 
ness/depression dysfunctional emotions scores, in both 
groups. Although we didn’t found significant differences 
between the ASD and ADHD groups for the FQoL di- 
mensions assessed by the mothers, we found differences 
in their use of cognitive coping strategies. Comparative 
studies between different pathologies are useful to iden- 
tify pathology specific elements that affect the quality of 
life. Future studies should investigate the pattern of cog- 
nitive strategies used by the parents of children with va- 
rious disorders. These studies should be longitudinal and 
involving large clinical samples. Thus, quality of life 
could be more easily and accurately assessed in the diag- 
nosis, establishing and monitoring the therapeutic out- 
comes processes. 
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